
 

Dear Shona                                                                        23rd April 2010 

 

I am representing Annangrove Public School regarding several concerns on issues pertaining to the 
Building Education Revolution. 

 Annangrove was granted a Commonwealth Budget of $850 000.00 for the construction of a State Of 
the Art Library. (We asked for a much needed hall though we were declined) In the breakdown of 
the budget provided for the building itself is listed at $ 295 625.00. The landscaping that was done 
was minimal, though cost  $52 205.00.  On completion we received 800 mm wide garden beds 
along the outer boundaries of the building with small shrubs approx 1 meter apart with mulch on 
top. These gardens were later removed due to the fact they were deemed a fire hazard!  A path 
which consists of a concrete slab, 1200 x 900 mm at the entrance of the demountable. This seems to 
be an exorbitant amount for simple garden beds and small entrance. This amount could have re-
done the entire school gardens with borders, mature plants and irrigation. Please refer to funding 
plan. 

There are also charges for roads that don’t exist, walkways that don’t exist, and many other 
debatable amounts that don’t make any sense at all. In the funding budget there is also a surplus of 
$41 849.00 Where is this to be allocated as we also have dilapidated toilets in our only toilet block, 
in need of severe attention.  

Where is this? Our canteen is falling apart and now in need of major repairs. Only half of this surplus 
would provide the funds for dire repairs to come up to health dept standards.   

Our needs were not appropriately considered or managed, which has ended up a very expensive 
exercise and waste of tax payers money, with very little outcome. 

Our new State of the art library does not include air conditioning! We are told this demountable is 
insulated and will not require more than fans.  I put a thermometer under the door this 2010 
summer and it was 38 degrees in the room. It was explained to me it was designed to be a self 
cooling structure. It sounds good in theory but does not aspire to this in the extremities of heat we 
have in this area. It is a major concern for complaint for all parents’ teachers and the wider 
community to see our children suffer in unbearable heat and still try to achieve their learning goals. 
This is almost a third world country approach to educating our children. On the next 38 to 40 degree 
day, Parliament should hold council in this demountable to see if they feel this is an appropriate 
leaning environment for the children. 

 We have had continual communication via email with Angus Dawson from the Education 
Department   addressing these issues. See attached correspondence with all raised questions. 

Mr. Dawson’s response to these was ill explained and included out of date data only to 2005 and not 
at all prevalent to today’s climate changes. 

 



We have included the current figures on temperatures   in Annangrove provided by the Government 
Bureau of Meteorology for the Annangrove area which clearly shows temperatures way above 
average to comply with the regulations for air conditioning. This should be an automatic decision to 
air condition this demountable as it falls well within the education departments criteria. 

 This demountable is temporally redundant at this point as the Teachers P & C, parents and children 
will remain in areas that are of suitable conditions for their well being, and optimal learning 
conditions. Attached are the figures from the Bureau of Meteorology with the current data. 

 

 This community spirited little school in Annangrove has endured a life time with no Hall and the 
minimum of necessities. The Children and Teachers have to move sixty odd chairs and tables each 
week to hold their assembly this is really unacceptable to expect little children to be moving such 
weighty furniture and well against OH&S regulations. This is dangerous and time consuming.. The 
Parents P&C teachers and community alike have put in endless time, fund raising, efforts to provide 
in areas that are needed for the school and not covered by the Government. 

 We should be looking forward to a positive 2010 for this struggling little school, though as usual we 
are faced with continuing battles to keep on board what other schools think to be normal, yet we 
would feel privileged to have. 

We at Annangrove Public school, Parents, Teachers, Principal, P & C and the wider community 
implore you to hear us, and give us the opportunity to improve our school into 2010 and beyond, 
and receive the value for money that was promised through the BER programme to provide a 
comfortable and dedicated learning environment for our children. 

Please find attached relevant documentation pertaining to our BER submission. 

 

Yours Sincerely 

 

Donna Hunter 

P & C President Annangrove Public School 

. 

 

Annangrove public School is a little school with Big Dreams. The Building Education Revolution was 
going to make one of them come true. A School Hall. 

Unfortunately with a budget of  $850000.00 we were not allowed a hall, and got a MDR library. 



This library according to Angus Dawson, does not need an air-conditioner as its turbo 
ventilation  (holes in the building) will combat 30 to 40 degree days with 60 children and their 
teachers. It will provide optimum cooling and heating. 

He quoted to us that the mean maximum temperature for Annangrove was 28.5 degrees. This he 
said was for the years 1985 to 2005. 

After further enquiry to the bureau of meteorology for current data to 2009 our School in 
Annangrove has a mean maximum temp of over 30 degrees, which fits the criteria for an air-
conditioned building.  

 In winter it is not uncommon for Annangrove to hit temperatures below zero This state of the art 
building has supplied us with gas heating outlets, only problem is Annangrove does not have a gas 
facility.  

So our new library still sits redundant with NO Reverse Cycle Air-conditioned, NO emergency exit 
and limited power outlets to set up anything of much use. 

The community and parents are outraged at the lack of thought and wasted money that could have 
done so much more, and was really NEEDED.. 

Annangrove with a budget of that magnitude could have renovated the whole school including the 
dire need to fix the most basic of needs, the toilets. 

So I invite anyone from the state government to come out to see me and show me the value for 
money it promised us with the Building Education Revolution. 

  

Donna Hunter 

P & C President Annangrove Public School 

(Article in local magazine) 

  

 

Hi Donna. 

 

Thank you for this email. I have asked our team to give me some advice on this by next Wednesday. 

 

Regards, 

 

Angus 



 

 

From: Mick & Donna Hunter  

Sent: Wednesday, 14 April 2010 2:32 PM 
To: Dawson, Angus 
Subject: Fw: Annangrove Public School  

 

  

----- Original Message -----  

From: Mick & Donna Hunter 

To: Angus Dawson 

Sent: Wednesday, April 14, 2010 1:39 PM 

Subject: Annangrove Public School  

 

Dear Angus 

  

Thank You for returning my call yesterday. This year is already flying by and we wish to have this 
matter resolved so that the children and teachers can utilize the new Library.  

Please find attached the current statistics from the Bureau of Meteorology. 

These current figures clearly show that the mean temperature in Annangrove is over 30 degrees. In 
your email dated the 23rd of November to Principal Paddy Rich you stated that schools with a mean 
max temp over 30 are air cooled. 

 We appreciate that these buildings are insulated, although we have extreme heat in this area and it 
is hard to comprehend that on a 40 degree day with 50 Children in the one room and teachers that it 
would be a comfortable learning environment. Most days this 2009/2010 Summer have been well 
up in the late 30 to 40 degrees and even the rooms that have air-conditioning struggled to remain 
cool. 

Our winters here are of the same extremities we often fall below zero in the area and the day does 
not thaw out till after lunch. 

With this environment in mind we would appreciate your consideration for a reverse cycle air-
conditioned library. After much research we have found that this option is the most cost effective 
and practical for our situation.  



Records show electric heaters are more expensive to run and less efficient over a large area.   

The P&C, teachers, parents and the community are all excited to access our new facility though we 
have not taken hand over at this point.  

 I await your reply with a hopeful and positive out come to move Annangrove Public School into the 
21st century with a modern and comfortable learning environment to provide for our children. 

  

Please contact me anytime if you wish to discuss this matter futher. 

  

  

Kind Regards 

  

  

Donna Hunter 

P & C President Annangrove Public School 

 

  

Dear Donna. 

 

Thanks for your email. 

 

I asked our team to look into the data you provided. 

 

My email to Paddy Rich 23 November 2009 said, in part; 

 

"The provision of air cooling is determined by the mean maximum temperature in January for each 
school in the state.  This has been determined by averaging the temperatures over the years 1985 to 
2005.  The mean maximum temperature for your school is 28.5 degrees.  Generally schools which 
have a mean maximum temperature of over 30 degrees are air cooled.  In addition to the mean 
maximum temperature, schools are also rated for their position in a heat stress zone.  This takes 
account of schools with severe humidity or other heat stress factors.  The stress factors range from 1 
for high stress to 8 with low stress.  Annangrove is rated as 8 indicating low heat stress." 



 

As it says there, the average mean maximum temperature in January for 20 years from 1985 to 2005 
was used. In Annangrove, this was 28.5 degrees. 

 

In the data you sent to me, showing January average temperatures over the 16 years 1994 to 2009 
the maximum was 32.2 degrees. 

 

We have assessed each school in NSW on the same data that is averages over the 20 years between 
1985 and 2005. I do not anticipate this benchmark will change during the BER program. 

 

Modular Design Range buildings such as your new building, include important sustainable design 
features such as passive cooling technologies that maximise cross ventilation and insulation in all 
walls and ceilings. The buildings are also sited to minimise sun exposure. These measures mean that 
electrical cooling, such as reverse cycle air-conditioners, are not required outside heat stress zones. 
The demountable building your new building is replacing does not have these features which are 
why demountables are sometimes air conditioned. 

 

Regards, 

 

Angus 

 

 

From: Mick & Donna Hunter  

Sent: Wednesday, 14 April 2010 2:32 PM 
To: Dawson, Angus 
Subject: Fw: Annangrove Public School  



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 




